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Welcome
The purpose of the mid-year report is to update you on key issues before us, reflect on our progress toward goals, and assess the lay of the land that affects us.

“UM Minute”
It is important to continually remind ourselves why we are here.   We should spend time on a regular basis acknowledging progress, accomplishments.

I ask you all to begin your meetings from now on with a “UM Minute.”  Call on someone to talk briefly about something positive- student, faculty, staff accomplishment, programmatic development, a special recognition or impact.  I will take several minutes to do that this afternoon. 

	Our student accomplishments
· Shannon O’Brien, doctoral candidate in the College of Education and Human Resources and former Advisory Board member for the College, was picked by Gov. Bullock to be his Associate Policy Advisor for Education.  
· UM CVPA students John Knispel and Arielle Nachtigal performed a scene from the opera Die Fledermaus at the  national finals of the Collegiate Opera Scenes Competition, and  the National Opera Association judged it to be the top undergraduate opera scene in the country 
· Entertainment Management students from SOBA teamed up with Eric Clapton’s 2013 Crossroads Guitar Festival, spearheading the online communications for the entire festival.  They designed and built the website and will manage the festival’s social networks.
· CAS Russian major Justin Trafiro received a $5,000 Benjamin Gilman International Scholarship to spend spring semester in Russia.  He will study Russian cinema, literature, mass media, and jazz music while there.  This is available only to Pell grant recipients. 
· Journalism student Jessica Murri won first place in the radio competition of William Randolph Hearst Journalism Awards Program.  She will now compete for the national championship in San Francisco.
· “Boom! Behind the Bakken!,” a television documentary produced by UM journalism students, is a finalist in the 2013 New York Festivals International Television and Film Awards. It is one of seven student films nominated for a medal in the wards, which honor the world’s best TV and films.
· Student-athletes had the highest grades ever in Fall semester since we’ve tracked it as a University.  They are hard-working on and off the field/court and we are proud of them.  Men and Women’s basketball are both at the top of the Big Sky conference.
· Mathias Ward is a leading scorer on the men’s basketball team, with three degrees in May (two masters); he is also on the Capital One Division I academic team.
· Alyssa Smith, on the women’s basketball team, spearheaded a fundraiser for young burn victims last weekend and raised $15,000.

	Faculty/programmatic accomplishments
· Professor Chuck Thompson of CHPBS is a 2013 AAAS Fellow for contributions in science.  He is one of twelve nationally in the pharmaceutical sciences and the fifth UM faculty member ever to receive the honor.
· This year, the University of Montana ranks No.12 on the Peace Corps’ 2013 Top Colleges for medium schools. The annual list recognizes the highest volunteer-producing colleges and universities for small, medium, large and graduate institutions. There are currently 27 undergraduate alumni from UM serving overseas. UM moved up two spots this year, tying Atlanta’s Emory University and the University of New Hampshire for the No.12 spot.   Missoula is second only to Loveland, CO for per capita production of Peace Corp volunteers.
· Office of International Programs received a highly competitive Humphrey Fellows Grant. Ten mid-career professionals from developing countries will study at UM beginning in March for this five-year program.
· English professor Kevin Canty had a story, “Mayfly,” published in the January 28th edition of The New Yorker.
· Tim O’Leary and Michelle Cardinal gave a bequest of $1.25 million to benefit students and faculty in Marketing and Creative Writing.  This is a wonderful combination.  

Introductions
We have had the opportunity to appoint new members to the Cabinet.  It’s been a time of intense searching, and I want to thank so many of you who served on various search committees.  I’m pleased to introduce:
· Scott Whittenburg, VP for Research and Creative Scholarship, from University of New Orleans, has a background in chemistry and research administration.  He started January 2 and is already making important steps to grow our research productivity.  He is already working with our Washington representation, met with Congressional delegation, and made great contact with Gov Bullock on Friday.  We see encouraging signs of funded research running ahead of last year.  
· Peggy Kuhr, the new VP for Integrated Communications, you have known as Dean of School of Journalism.  Even in an interim role, Peggy made great strides with media to turn relationship in a decidedly positive direction.  She will oversee Integrated Communications, coordinating the effective delivery of consistent and powerful message about the strengths of UM.
· Mario Schultzke, Assistant VP for Marketing, came to us as a candidate in the VPIC search, and we recognized his tremendous talent, energy, and innovation. By reorganizing two positions in University Relations, we were able to capitalize on his ability to enhance our overall marketing, especially digital.  His leadership will help recruit students and employees, cultivate donors, policy makers and friends of the University.
· Mike Reid, VP for Admin and Finance, will be starting March 25 and comes to us from Angelo State in Texas.  He has comprehensive experience as a sitting VP and was the clear choice in the national search.  I look forward to him being here.  Mike will be in town this week attending a Cabinet retreat.  
· Matt Riley, Chief Information Officer, comes from Stanford where he is CIO for the School of Humanities and Sciences.  He brings not only tremendous technical knowledge but also an approach of proactive collaboration.  He, too, will be here for the retreat.  
· Other searches: We are also beginning searches for the Foundation president and the provost and VP for academic affairs.  Pleased that the Director of International Programs will be Paulo Zagalo-Melo, from Portugal.

Progress towards goals in UM 2020: Building a University of the Global Century
Student Success indicators: a characteristic of the Global Century is the need for more college-educated people, both to address societal needs and opportunities and to provide for a quality of life for those individuals.  Recently, I read a Department of Labor report showing that the unemployment rate for college graduates in 2012 was only 4.5%, compared to a rate for high school grads of 8.3%.  Moving forward, up to 68% of jobs will require a college credential.  It is imperative that we provide more access to college, but with preparation, and provide a higher likelihood of graduation, but with high standards.  I see encouraging signs of improvement:

· Our freshman to sophomore retention rate is 76%, the highest in the Montana University System.  When one accounts for transfer to other institutions, the rate goes up to 78%.  That is getting to be impressive, especially considering that we remain accessible to Montanans.  
· Our remediation rate (developmental) is now 13%, the lowest in the system.  At UM, more students are ready for college level work than any time in the recent past.  System wide, this rate has gone from 36% to 28% using same placement.  Writing rate is 9.4% and Math is 25%.

Programs of National Distinction: The Provost has begun a program to enhance our national visibility and reputation academically by identifying and resourcing Programs of National Distinction.  We recognize clearly that many programs already have a certain level of this and that many have the potential.  We will focus on one set of programs for 2-3 years, then move to another set.  You may or may not agree with this approach, but in the long run, enhanced performance in some areas will contribute to the overall reputation of an institution of outstanding academics.  In competition for becoming a Program of National Distinction, I was delighted to hear that 29 programs submitted applications.  That makes me proud.  These programs will receive a modest input of general funds to enhance programming, but each department carries the responsibility of enhanced resource generation from other sources, private, grants, etc.  The purpose is to achieve a status so that when a student asks, “where do I go to study?,” the answer is clearly, The University of Montana.  The programs will be announced at Celebrate Academics on Charter Day – next Wednesday, February 13th. We want to continue to raise the visibility of academic excellence and academic innovation. The Provost and Deans have put together a wonderful day of events. Please plan to attend.  
	
Global Learning Institute (GLI): We think of GLI as the embodiment of the kind of education UM strives to provide for a student.  What do we mean by Global Leadership Initiative? Global is a state of mind. For us, global is not just about geography or borders. For us, global is about issues shared and understanding interdisciplinary approaches. The program offers transformative education by providing a tangible, practical context for that education, interdisciplinary perspectives, application outside the boundaries of the university, and the opportunity to make a contribution while still a student. 	
Year 1:  Context of big questions seminars
Year 2:  Models of Leadership
Year 3:  Beyond the Classroom, to participate in an internship, study abroad, 			service learning, or research (or scholarly creative activity)
Year 4:  Capstone problem-solving 
	
Research and Creative Scholarship: VP Whittenburg will be working to move our research productivity to a trajectory of strong growth and high impact.  I am delighted that recent faculty hires appear to have brought us outstanding scholars, continuing to strengthen the critical mass in many areas.  The build-out of the human performance lab in the College of Education and Human Performance is an impressive facility.  The policy change two years ago to waive non-resident tuition for grad students has helped recruitment.  We have another new Ph.D. program approved, Systems Ecology, that provides students more options.  We are collaborating with Montana Tech and MSU to design a program in Materials Science.  Later this spring, another high visibility event featuring research and creative scholarship will be held.  VP Whittenburg is designing that now.  In the past four years, 28 new research-related faculty positions have been created; 9.5 others; at a total cost of $1.7 million. Greater than half a million has been invested in graduate education.

Facilities
A few notes on recent building projects.
· ISB: approval has been granted and a funding plan is in place for the next phase of build out.
· TPFNAC build out: approval granted and funding in place for Elouise Cobell Land and Culture Institute (name pending Senate and Regental approval).  Will provide for a high-tech space to teach students about land use with emphasis on native lands, space to interact with Indigenous peoples around the world, and a theater-style lecture hall. 
· Gilkey Center for Executive Education and Entrepreneurship: pending Legislative approval, the project will begin this summer.  Will also house the UM Foundation.
· Student Athlete Success Center as part of Adams Center: funding has been secured, and pending Legislative approval, building will begin. 
· Learning Commons: this is a redesign of the ground floor of the Mansfield Library.  The redesign will create a high-tech learning space that accommodates individuals as well as seminar-size groups.  The Commons will be adjacent to a Math Center, Writing Center, and coffee bar.  Fundraising is ongoing.  
· Smart Buildings: a student initiative
· Missoula College: We are working with Legislature to secure funding as part of Governor’s JOBS bill.  Approximately $100 million of construction, mostly within higher education.  For UM affiliation, in addition to Missoula College, we are seeking funding for the completion of UM-Western’s Main Hall and MT Tech’s Addition to Engineering Lab/Classroom.  Some points on Missoula College:
· The College needs to be considered in the context of long-term growth of the university as a whole. South Campus Master Plan was created and approved by the BOR in 2007. It makes use of land owned free and clear by the University, and it’s now used as a golf course. We have owned it for decades, meant for the eventual growth of the University. The time has come. The master plan calls for an attractive South Campus that emphasizes green space, trails, cost-effective sharing of campus resources that address academic, housing, athletic and recreational growth. We must develop the campus in a carefully planned manner.
· The 2007 Legislature appropriated $500,000 to plan the Missoula College and that was done on South Campus. Other locations, such as Fort Missoula, have complications regarding the floodplain, historic and anthropological considerations such that we don’t own enough land free of complications there. Besides, it simply doesn’t make sense to locate 2,500 of our students seven miles away. 
· The current buildings from the 1960s were designed for enrollment at the time, which was 700. It’s triple that now. The space is completely inadequate in quantity (students and faculty are in temporary trailers) and quality by today’s standards. We are asking for $29 million plus $3 million in matching funds (from any source). That would move all programs except the culinary program. The full project of $47 million would accommodate that program , but we’re not seeking that at this time.
· Beyond the need, we’re talking about jobs and opportunity – for both Missoula and Montana. Significantly, HB14 has been named the “JOBS bill” and is approcpriate because it is about bringing jobs and opportunity to the state – not just short-term construction jobs but long-term resources including education, re-training for our workforce. We are meeting the needs of the state.
· Admittedly, we do have work to do on the interaction of two-year students with the main campus. We need to carefully consider what courses, programs to offer, to share, and make sure we understand that two-year education has multiple purposes, including providing one-and two-year programs that provide entry to the workforce directly and provide for the transfer mechanism from two-year to four-year colleges. I look forward to productive conversations.

Concerns
Investigations: Subject of investigations by DOJ/DOE and NCAA.  
· DOJ/DOE: We have had an active exchange in the context of improving campus safety and our ability to respond quickly and effectively to reports of sexual misconduct.  Our discussions have focused on better education, policy and practice revision.  Probably several weeks away from anything public.  
· NCAA: This investigation is completely independent from the DOJ/DOE.  We have learned that typical NCAA investigation takes 18 months.  This is an ongoing process, and I will have more to report at a later date.  
· I would like to review actions we have already taken and are actively taking regarding the events of the past year:
· Education: PETSA has now been successfully completed by 13,800+ students.  I commend students for taking this seriously and those student group who jumped out ahead and embraced the idea of improved education and awareness.  We will continue with students new to campus and with faculty/staff in some version for next fall.  
· Staffing: We have hired an additional campus safety officer, Casey Gunther, assigned specifically to interact with students and promote education.  Additional staffing, grant funded, is associated with reporting and confidential help.
· Student athlete conduct code: is now clearer and more actively communicated.  A student conduct code revision is currently underway.  Policies for emergency response are under active revision.
· Constant dialogue among leadership
· Our goal is to emerge from this challenge as among the safest campuses in America and to be known as a campus that acted proactively and came out the other side as a leader.  

Enrollment: As you know our fall enrollment took a significant hit.  This was due to several factors:	 
· Fewer high school students (per “Knocking at the College Door,” and 2012 WICHE publication) shows MT dropping from a high of 10,925 high school graduates in 1999 to a low of 8,911 in 2015, then slowly climbing back to 10,598 in 2025.  
· There is more intense competition for students from within and outside the state, with considerable money applied to buying down tuition.
· Our publicity last spring.  

To address the issue, our enrollment management folks have been working around the clock to have new and more frequent contacts with prospective students (phone-a-thons), and acquire more money from private sources and others toward financial aid.  We need your help.  The most important thing you can do as individual faculty, staff, administrators, and even students, is to enthusiastically and proactively promote the University not just to prospective students, but also to parents, neighbors, community leaders, teachers.  All of these influence which school a student chooses, so be an active ambassador for UM.  Take on an involved role with enrollment management.  We need your help and we must turn this around.  

The Foundation has worked intensely with many donors to provide significantly more scholar money for incoming students. Philanthropy is very important.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Finances:  Enrollment drop this spring resulted in a financial challenge, which we managed well as a campus partly because we had put away contingency.  We are planning various scenarios for next year.  Finances in higher education are challenging everywhere.  

Legislature
The general mood is one of optimism and collaboration.  There has been a heavy emphasis on energy as an economic driver of MT.  We have a highly supportive local delegation and several members with ties to our University community in the Legislature:  Jen Gurskey, Bryce Bennett, Doug Coffin, Sue Malek, Nancy Wilson, and Dick Barrett.  
· Hearing before Education Subcommittee on Appropriations
· Executive Action by them tomorrow to move proposals to full Appropriations and eventually to the floor of House and Senate
· Hearing before LRBP and subsequent executive action, also tomorrow
· Hearing before Appropriation on pay plan and their subsequent action.

College Affordability Plan: The Governor and Commissioner signed an agreement designed to keep tuition down.  If the Legislature can fund a Present Law Adjustment of $34 million and a reasonable pay plan, the Regents will freeze tuition.  This is important for access as college occupies an ever-growing portion of family income.  But we must have the increase to continue operations and to recognize employees with increase.  

Initiatives: Other special initiatives of MUS are under consideration, such as Veteran’s Assistance, a statewide IT initiative, and expansion of WWAMI medical student slots.  

JOBS Bill including Missoula College

The Year Ahead
UM is one of the nation’s great universities, serving the same role for Montanans that any other flagship institution serves for its citizens.  Our impact is disproportionate to our size.  We must keep in mind our mission:  
“The University accomplishes it mission by providing unique educational experiences through the integration of the liberal arts, graduate study and professional education with international and interdisciplinary emphasis.  The University also educates competent and humane professionals and informed, ethical, and engaged citizens of local and global communities, and provides basic and applied research, technology transfer, cultural outreach, and service benefiting the local community, region, state and the world. “

We are blessed with great people and programs, a beautiful campus, and an exceptional place to live.  I am fortunate to be President of such a special place and to work with all of you.  
 
Thank you!
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